
International Education, 25 advanced graduate
students and political scientists in the field of
political science from 16 nations were awarded
travel grants to attend the 1976 Annual Meet-
ing in Chicago. The individuals and nations
represented are:

ASIA FOUNDATION

Republic of China
Leo Y. Liu
Brandon University

Te-bien Yeh
Southern Illinois University
India
Shashi Tharoor
Fletcher School

Japan
Tadao Okamura
University of Michigan

Michio Umegaki
Princeton University

Korea
Dong-Hyun Kim
University of Missouri
Syng Nam Yough
Texas Tech University

Pakistan
Saeed Osman Malick
APSA Congressional Fellow

INSTITUTE OF INTERNATIONAL EDUCATION

Burundi
Edward L. Nyankanzi
New School for Social Research

England
Marjorie Mowlam
University of Iowa

Germany
Ralph Glaenzel
University of Kiel

Ernst W. Muenster
University of Kiel

Ferdinand F. Muller
University of Florida

Iraq
Hussian Al Rawi
University of West Virginia

Iran
Amir H. Ahanchian
Purdue University
G ho lam Reza Maghroori
University of California, Riverside

Ireland
David John Walsh
University of Virginia

Israel
Yoav Peled
University of California, Los Angeles

Kenya
Paul P. W. Achola
University of Iowa
Francis Kilonzo
Claremont Graduate School

Joshua Olewe
University of North Carolina

Lebanon
Walid Elias Moubarak
Indiana University
Shaouki George Raya
Claremont Graduate School

Nigeria
Rufus Oloruntoyin Akeji
Howard University

Turkey
Ersin Kalaycioglu
University of Iowa

APSA Council Minutes

The Council met at the Washington Hilton
Hotel, April 24-25, 1976. Present: Hayward R.
Alker, Jr., Benjamin R. Barber, James David
Barber, Samuel H. Beer, James MacGregor
Burns, James B. Christoph, Daniel J. Elazar,
Richard F. Fenno, Fred I. Greenstein, Barbara
Hinckley, M. Kent Jennings, Charles O. Jones,
Evron M. Kirkpatrick, Seymour Martin Upset,
Dale Rogers Marshall, Betty A. Nesvold, Samuel
C. Patterson, Frances Fox Piven, Inez Smith
Reid, Mulford Q. Sibley, and John E. Turner.

Approval of Minutes

Kirkpatrick reviewed the minutes of the Janu-
ary Council meeting and reported on actions
which had been taken in accordance with
instructions of the Council at the January
meeting. The minutes were approved without
objection.

FY 1976-77 Budget

Mail Ballot Election

During a review of the 1975-76 budget, it was
noted that the costs of the election conducted
in 1975 by the American Arbitration Associa-
tion had gone over the budgeted amount.
Kirkpatrick reported that this was due to the
larger amount of material which had to be
printed because of having constitutional amend-
ments, resolutions, and the dues referendum on
the ballot and the increased postal charges as a
result of the larger amount of material. Another
large portion of the increased cost was due to
numerous changes in biographical statements
and statements of view of candidates which
were received by AAA after proof had been
sent to the candidates. This resulted in the
printers having to change the texts and having
to work overtime to meet the deadline which is
required by the Association's Constitution.

Sibley moved that the Council instruct the
Election Committee that no changes by the
authors shall be made in the biographical
statements and statements of view of candi-
dates other than correction of typographical
errors. Beer moved an amendment to the
motion to add: "except at the expense of the
author." Sibley accepted the amendment. The
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motion, as amended, was unanimously ap-
proved.

Chicano Fellowships
Alker moved that $3,500 be included in the
budget for FY 1976-77 for one fellowship for a
Chicano and that the money be taken from the
amount currently budgeted for governing the
Association. Nesvold suggested that external
funding be sought, rather than having the
fellowship funded by the Association. The
Alker motion failed by a show of hands vote.

Costs of Committee Meetings
The Council requested that the National Office
staff consider how expenses for meetings of
Association committees might be reduced (e.g.,
a limit on the amount which committee mem-
bers will be reimbursed for meals), and that
proposed guidelines for committee meeting
expenditures be presented to the September
meeting of the Council.

Approval of FY 1976-77 Budget
Nesvold moved that the proposed budget, as
presented to the Council by the Administrative
Committee, be approved. The motion was
approved by a voice vote.

Budget Format
Alker urged that a cover memo estimating
overall program income and expenses be added
to future budget statements.

Report on Confidentiality of
Social Science Research
Sources and Data Project
James D. Carroll presented a report on the
project on Confidentiality of Social Science
Research Sources and Data (a copy of which is
attached to the record copy of these minutes)
and discussed the work which is being done on
the project. Specific recommendations growing
out of the study will be presented to the
Council at its September meeting. The Council
commended Dr. Carroll for the work he and
Charles Knerr are doing in this area.

Bicentennial Era Project
President Burns advised the Council of discus-
sions with foundations concerning funding of
the Bicentennial Era Project and moved that
the Council authorize a request for funds fora
planning grant for this Project consisting of
$8,000 from the Ford Foundation and $4,000
from the Lilly Foundation, in conjunction with
an application from the American Historical
Association for like amounts. He further moved
that the Council authorize the President to
establish a coordinating committee of three to
meet jointly with a like committee of the AHA.
The motion was approved by a voice vote.

1977 Program Committee
President-Elect Beer presented the Council with
his proposed appointments to the Program
Committee for the 1977 Annual Meeting, as
follows:

Chairpersons: Harvey C. Mansfield, Jr. and
James Q. Wilson

Political Theory: Dennis Thompson

Method and Empirical Theory: Henry Teune
Comparative Politics, Western Areas (including

Comparison with the U.S.): Hugh Heclo

Comparative Politics, Communist Areas: Jerry
F. Hough

Comparative Politics, Developing Areas: Carl
Rosberg

International Relations: Robert Jervis
Public Administration and Organization Theo-

ry: Francis E. Rourke

Public Policy and Politics: Aaron Wildavsky
Constitutional Law and Judicial Behavior (in-

cluding Comparison among Regimes): Walter
F. Berns, Jr.

Executives and Legislatures: Barbara Hinckley
Political Organization and Political Action (In-

stitutions, Parties, Pressure Groups, and Ur-
ban Politics): Jeane Kirkpatrick

Electoral Behavior and Political Attitudes (Sur-
veys, Ethnic Politics and Urban Politics-
American Only): Everett C. Ladd, Jr.

Intergovernmental Relations (including Com-
parisons among Regimes): Deil S.Wright

Political Science as a Profession (including
Teaching): Victoria Schuck

Lipset moved that the appointments be accept-
ed. The motion was approved without objec-
tion.

Committee on Research
President Burns requested Council approval of
James D. Carroll, Milton C. Cummings, Herbert
Jacob, M. Kent Jennings and Dina Zinnes for
appointment to the Committee on Research
which was established at the January Council
meeting.

Turner expressed his belief that the Committee
should be expanded to include additional per-
sons who were recognized outside the profes-
sion. Alker moved that the size of the Commit-
tee on Research be expanded from five to seven
people. Elazar offered an amendment to the
motion to expand the Committee to nine
people. The Elazar amendment was defeated by
a show of hands vote. The Alker motion was
approved by a voice vote. The five names which
President Burns had submitted to the Council
for the Committee were approved. It was
agreed that the Committee be expanded using
the criteria discussed for selection of the
additional names: people who not only know
about the humanities but whose work is recog-
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nized in the humanities; people who can and do
communicate with people in the natural sci-
ences; people whose names would be recog-
nizable outside the political science profession.

President Burns presented the Council with a
short list of persons from whom the two
additional members of the Committee might be
drawn. Patterson moved that the appointments
to the Committee be approved. The motion was
approved by a voice vote.

Committee on Pre-Collegiate Education

The Council reviewed material received from
Harmon Ziegler concerning his non-reappoint-
ment to the Committee on Pre-Collegiate Edu-
cation. Jennings moved to increase the size of
the Committee by one with the understanding
that Ziegler would be reappointed. The motion
was defeated by a voice vote. James David
Barber moved that the Council thanks Professor
Ziegler for his excellent service on the Commit-
tee on Pre-Collegiate Education, and that the
Council supports the decision of its President.
The motion was approved by a voice vote.

Editorial Board of PS

President Burns requested that the Council
approve the appointment of William S. Living-
ston to the Editorial Board of PS to replace
Dwight Waldo, who has resigned. The appoint-
ment was approved without objection.

Report of the APSR Managing Editor-Elect

Jones advised the Council that the following
people have been appointed to the Editorial
Board of the Review: Robert M. Axelrod,
University of Michigan; Carl Beck, University of
Pittsburgh; William J. Daniels, Union College;
Ada W. Finifter, Michigan State University; J.
Woodford Howard, Jr., Johns Hopkins Univer-
sity; George A. Kateb, Amherst College; Henry
C. Kenski, University of Arizona; Nannerl O.
Keohane, Stanford University; Gerald H. Kra-
mer, Yale University; Arend Lijphart,
Rijksuniversiteit Te Leiden (Netherlands); Jesse
J. McCorry, Washington University, St. Louis;
Joseph L. Nogee, University of Houston; Elinor
Ostrom, Indiana University; Samuel C. Patter-
son, University of Iowa; Nelson W. Polsby,
University of California, Berkeley; Kenneth
Prewitt, University of Chicago; Donald D.
Searing, University of North Carolina; Henry
Teune, University of Pennsylvania; and Susan
Welch, University of Nebraska.

Jones also submitted to the Council a memo-
randum he and the Book Review Editors-Elect
had prepared concerning how they hoped to
reduce the APSR backlog during their editor-
ship (a copy is attached to the record copy of
these minutes).

In the report, the Editors-Elect suggested the
possibility of publication of book review sup-
plements during the first year of their editor-
ship. These supplements would be sent to all

APSR subscribers, have the same cover as the
APSR, but would be printed less expensively.
Patterson moved that the Council request the
Editors-Elect and the Executive Director to
explore the cost and formatting of book review
supplements and come back to the Council
with a specific proposal at the September
meeting. The motion was approved by a voice
vote.

APSR Backlog

There was an extensive discussion of the prob-
lem of the backlog of the Review, and various
alternatives were considered: Burns suggested
that the other journals be approached to see if
they were willing to select articles from the
backlog for publication in their journals with
the notation that the article had been accepted
by the APSR; Turner suggested publication of
an APSR Annual consisting of articles from the
backlog; Nesvold suggested publishing the back-
log as additional or larger volumes of the
existing Review. Kirkpatrick reported that he
had checked on the cost of some of the
suggestions made at the January meeting of the
Council; that the possibility of publishing some
of the articles now backlogged as an APSR
Annual would cost $30-35,000 for reproduc-
tion and distribution of a volume of 300-330
pages; that publishing the articles as additional
or larger volumes of the Review would cost
about $140,000 to publish the entire backlog.

Nesvold moved to fund immediate publication
of the backlog so that it can be cleared up so
that Jones' editorship can begin in the Spring of
1977. The motion failed by a voice vote.

Lipset moved that the President appoint an ad
hoc Committee on Publications, consisting of
five people and budgeted for $3,500, to present
the Council with recommendations for revamp-
ing the journal and publication policy of the
Association. The motion was approved by a
show of hands vote.

Kirkpatrick advised the Council that the Pro-
gram Development Committee has been con-
cerned about the present and future problems
of the APSR and other political science periodi-
cals, has discussed these problems and intends
to explore them further. He suggested that the
Program Development Committee, with the
possible addition of three other members for
this purpose, might be requested to report to
the Council on this subject rather than estab-
lishing a new committee. Lipset moved to
rescind the previous motion and to ask the
Program Development Committee to consider
the various proposals concerning Association
publications. The motion was approved by a
voice vote.

Burns requested Council approval of Irvin Louis
Horowitz, Daniel J. Elazar and Richard F.
Fenno, subject to their agreement, as appoin-
tees to the Program Development Committee
for the purpose of considering publications.
The appointments were approved by a voice
vote.
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The Executive Director was requested to ask
the Managing Editor, Nelson W. Polsby, to
report to the next meeting of the Council on
why the backlog of both articles and book
reviews exists, and how this might be prevented
in the future.

Rules Committee Report
The Rules Committee requested Council ap-
proval for revision of the Association By-Laws
by including an item 5 under Constitutional
Committees to provide for the Trust and
Development Fund Board of Trustees. Sibley
moved approval of the revision. The motion
carried by a voice vote.

The Rules Committee also presented the Coun-
cil with their proposed 1976 Rules for the
Annual Business Meeting and Association Elec-
tions (a copy of which is attached to the record
copy of these minutes). Patterson moved that
the Rules be approved, with the inclusion of
the motion prohibiting authors' changes in the
material accompanying the mail ballot unless
paid for by the author. The motion was
approved by a voice vote.

Structure of Association Committees
Patterson, Turner and Sibley presented the
Council with a memorandum—"Streamlining
the APSA" (a copy of which is attached to the
record copy of these minutes). Two of the
proposals in the memorandum (No. 3 and No.
7) concerned (a) merging the committees on
the status of segments of the profession (Status
of Women, Status of Blacks, Status of Chi-
canos) into a Committee on Employment and
Career Opportunities, and (b) systematic phas-
ing out of the APSA funding of the Black
Fellowship Program. Reid spoke against both of
these proposals on the grounds that:

"First, I am opposed to the merger of the
status committees on at least three grounds.
In keeping with movements in the larger
society such a merger would represent a
dilution of the impact of efforts to eliminate
injustices against minorities and others. That
is, it would represent a movement away
from a specific commitment to specifically
oppressed groups. This would become, in
essence, the first step toward a phase out of
any commitment to those groups. Then, too,
the merger would increase tension and com-
petition among the groups. Chicanos would
worry about whether Blacks were getting
too much. Blacks would worry about whe-
ther women were decreasing their chances
for employment by being regarded as The
New Minority. Finally, the merger would
accent the different goals and needs of
respective groups as well as increase their
frustration levels. For example, the Commit-
tee on the Status of Women helps, among
other things, to raise the level of conscious-
ness of women so that they are not afraid to
speak up and address grievances. Blacks may
be turned off about consciousness raising
but may be turned on about how to find

ways to publish and conduct scholarly re-
search.
"Second, I am opposed to the phase out of
the Black Fellowship Program. The phase
out probably was proposed with good intent
but would prove catastrophic in setting a
precedent for non-commitment to Blacks in
political science. The underlying assumption
of the proposed phase out is that there is
enough money available at institutions to
take up the lag. This may be true at some
institutions, not others. For example,
Columbia now forces all graduate students
to apply to outside sources for assistance
before they can be considered for financial
assistance at Columbia. Moreover, the under-
lying assumption would mean that the free-
dom of choice of Blacks would be impinged
upon seriously. That is, they would be
forced to consider only those institutions
having money to offer them even though
they might want to go to a specific institu-
tion to study under a particular scholar, or
into a specific program with a reputation for
rigorous standards. The proposed phase out
may well preclude the study of political
science by some students who for family and
other reasons may be restricted to a certain
geographical area. If the geographical area is
not one with monied institutions and there
is no APSA Black fellowship available, that
student or those students may have to give
up the idea of study. The ultimate danger is
that the numbers of Black political scientists
will stagnate. At the present moment there
are only a tiny number of Blacks with
Ph.D.'s in political science. This small group
already is being strained to the core since
they are expected to be outstanding profes-
sors, prolific scholars, administrative trouble-
shooters, and responsive to the needs of the
Black community (training of some Black
elected officials, educators of community
groups, etc.)."

Kirkpatrick advised the Council that Maurice
Woodard, of the Association staff, is doing a
considerable amount of work on trying to
obtain outside funding for the Black Fellowship
Program as well as funding of fellowships for
other minorities. Woodard commented that it is
a big advantage in approaching foundations to
say that the Association has spent $21,000 for
fellowships annually, even though the Associa-
tion is operating in the red.

Kirkpatrick also pointed out that the status
committees, at a very small cost, have made an
important contribution to the Association and
Association members.

Marshall moved that it is the sense of the
Council that it continue to support the status
committees under the present structure and the
continuation of the Black Fellowships at full
funding. The motion was approved by a voice
vote.

There was extensive discussion of the other
items in the Patterson/Turner/Sibley memoran-
dum:
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(#1) to abolish the Finance Committee—it was
noted that the Finance Committee was abol-
ished last year.

(#2) to merge all education committees into
the Committee on Education Policies and Pro-
grams—it was noted that some of the education
committees are now specifically provided for in
Federal grants and cannot be changed. It was
the judgment of the Council that, with the
exception of committees overseeing grants, the
proposal reflects the current situation.

(#3) to merge all status committees into a
Committee on Employment and Career Oppor-
tunities, which would, among other things, be
responsible for fostering advanced study on the
part of members of minority groups, be con-
cerned with affirmative action, part-time em-
ployment, academic recruitment, enlarging ca-
reer opportunities, expanding channels of em-
ployment, etc.—it was noted that a decision had
already been made not to merge the status
committees, and the Council discussed the
possibility of an Employment Committee.
Christoph moved that the ad hoc committee on
employment, established at the January meet-
ing, be mandated to bring in a proposal for a
standing committee in this area.

(#4) to merge the present Program Committee
and the existing Program Development Com-
mittee into a permanent Program Committee
which would concern itself with developing the
program for the Annual Meeting—it was agreed
that the Program Development Committee has
a quite separate and distinct function and
should not be merged with a committee mainly
concerned with the program of the Annual
Meeting. It was agreed, however, that Patterson
and Turner would draft a specific proposal to
provide greater continuity in the planning of
Annual Meeting programs from year to year
and report to the September Council meeting.

(#5) to establish a Committee on Publications
which would be responsible for all of the
publications of the Association, and would have
under its aegis the APSR and PS Editors and
Boards—this recommendation was tabled until a
report is received from the augmented Program
Development Committee in its capacity as an
ad hoc Publications Committee.

(#6) to establish a Committee on Depart-
mental Services, which would replace the Com-
mittee of Department Chairpersons, and which
would have as its general purpose oversight and
planning of Association programs of support
for departments—this recommendation was ap-
proved in principle and the staff of the National
Office was asked to bring in specific language to
accomplish these objectives to the September
meeting of the Council.

(#7) to systematically phase out the APSA
funding of the Black Fellowship Program, with
the support to be replaced by acquiring regular
university fellowships, scholarships, and assis-
tantships for Black Fellows—action concerning
this recommendation is reported earlier in the
discussion.

(#8) that, in general, the size of Association
committees not exceed seven members—the
Council took no action on this recommenda-
tion.

Study of Tenure and
Tenure-Related Employment Practices
Fenno moved that whereas the members of the
Council are concerned about the special prob-
lems of people entering the political science
profession, the Council requests that the Com-
mittee on Professional Ethics and Academic
Freedom formulate a plan for a study of tenure
and tenure-related employment practices and a
description of the broadest possible range of
approaches to tenure and tenure-related em-
ployment problems faced by people entering
the profession. The Committee should submit a
report on this proposed study to the Council at
its September meeting. The motion was ap-
proved by a voice vote.

1976 Program Committee Report
Benjamin R. Barber and Frances Fox Piven
presented the Council with their report, includ-
ing the following problems they had encoun-
tered and their recommendations for solution
of them:

"there is a certain amount of inevitable
competition among political scientists for
places on the annual program; present proce-
dures tend to accept proposals (assuming
they are appropriate) as they are received;
this means that the program fills up in a
fashion which disadvantages those who sub-
mit proposals last (proposals which in many
cases represent very current, and thus rele-
vant work). There seems to be a simple
solution to this problem: setting and publi-
cizing a common deadline for the submission
of all proposals. That deadline would serve
as a terminal date for receiving papers, but it
would also serve as a common date for
choosing participants; no final choices would
be made prior to it, thus putting all propo-
sals on an equal footing.

"there is at present no communication what-
soever between successive program chair-
persons (and committees). It might be of
considerable benefit if an ad hoc meeting
were to be held at each annual meeting at
which the program chair, the program chair-
elect, the President and the President-Elect,
and the appropriate Executive official from
the APSA Washington office met and ex-
changed information.

"Program Committee Chairpersons are mem-
bers of the Council during their tenure, but
do not actually attend a Council meeting
until most of their responsibilities have been
discharged, and when the Council is well
into its annual business. If their participation
is to be significant, they ought to be invited
to attend the September (Annual Meeting)
Council meeting and perhaps even the previ-
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ous spring meeting—at least as ad hoc partici-
pants. Their tenure is supposed to cor-
respond to that of the President who ap-
points them, but they in fact join the
Council two (or more) meetings later. Surely
it would be to the Council's benefit to
remedy this peculiarity."

Marshall moved that the Council go on record
as approving all three recommendations of the
Program Committee Chairpersons. The motion
was approved by a voice vote.

commitment to publish, but there is a possibili-
ty that the format of the publication may
change and it may not be the APSR as
currently constituted. The Lipset proposal was
adopted with the understanding that it would
not be binding upon the Editor-Elect, Charles
Jones, who was absent when the discussion
took place.

Fred I. Greenstein, Secretary

Gabriel A. Almond Award
The Council received a memorandum from
David Apter, et. al. (a copy of which is attached
to the record copy of these minutes) requesting
the establishment of a Gabriel A. Almond
Award to be granted at the award ceremony of
the American Political Science Association
meeting for the best dissertation completed and
accepted during the previous year in the field of
Comparative Politics. Greenstein moved that
the Council approve the request. The motion
was approved by a voice vote.

Dates for Next Council Meeting
It was agreed that the Administrative Commit-
tee would meet at the Palmer House in Chicago
the morning of Tuesday, August 31; that the
Council would meet starting at 1:00 p.m. on
Tuesday, August 31, and continue through
Wednesday, September 1.

APSR Articles
Marshall moved that authors of APSR articles
be permitted to make only minor changes in
proof except at their own expense. The motion
was approved by a voice vote.

Lipset proposed that the Council express its
view (sense of the Council) that a letter go out
when a manuscript is accepted that there is a

Corrections

Area Studies Organizations
The Council for European Studies new address
is: 1429 International Affairs Building, Colum-
bia University, New York, New York 10027.
Donald Puchala of Columbia University and
Alfred Diamant of Indiana University are the
new co-chairpersons.

Caribbean Studies Association

The address for the Caribbean Studies Associa-
tion is Inter American University of Puerto
Rico, P.O. Box 1293, Hato Rey, Puerto Rico
00919. The Group's Coordinator is Roland I.
Perusse. The publications of the Association are
a quarterly newsletter and the "World-Wide
Directory of Caribbeanists." The next annual
meeting of the Association will be held January
11-13, 1977 at the Trinidad Hilton Hotel,
Port-of-Spain, Trinidad, West Indies.

Committee Listing
In listing members of the 1976 Program Com-
mittee in the spring and summer issues of PS,
Twiley W. Barker of the University of Illinois,
Chicago Circle, the Chairperson of the section
on the Judiciary, was not included in the list.
PS regrets the error.

Organizations Related to the Study of Political Science

PS is publishing the names, officers, publications and meeting dates of organizations related to the
study of political science. Further additions and/or corrections for the list will be welcome as well as
new items on activities and programs or organizations related to the study of political science.

Organization Officers Publications Meetings

ACADEMY OF
CRIMINAL JUSTICE
SCIENCES
Secretariat, John Jay
College of Criminal
Justice, 444 West 56th
Street, New York,
New Yor, 10019

AMERICAN
ANTHROPOLOG ICAL
ASSOCIATION
1703 New Hampshire
Avenue, N.W.,
Washington, D.C. 20009

President: George T.
Falkenes, Alabama

Executive Director: Edward
J. Lehman

Special Publications
Guide to Departments of

Anthropology
Annual Report
American Anthropologist,

Richard B. Woodbury,
Editor-in-Chief

American Ethnologist,
Richard G. Fox, Editor

November 17-21, 1976
Washington, D.C.
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